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Excellencies, Dear colleagues and friends,

It gives me a great pleasure to talk to you a little about 2008.  It was a year which saw all our efforts focussed towards the ongoing Reform Process of FAO, which culminated in the form of a unanimous approval of the Immediate Plan of Action.  It is a measure of the collective wisdom of the membership that we were able to come together, sometimes rising above our individual interests, and working together for the sake of making FAO a more effective, efficient, and responsive organization.  I have a big vote of thanks to all of you here, who participated in this effort with single-minded devotion.  I would be amiss if I did not thank in particular, my dear friend and colleague, Ambassador Mario Arvelo of the Dominican Republic, who was the Vice Chair of G-77 & China; all the regional Chairs and Vice Chairs, and the three G-77 Coordinators for their untiring personal efforts, in somehow finding time and energies during a year of working day in and day out.  Thank you very much.

During 2008, G-77 & China held nine Plenary Sessions mostly focused on the Immediate Plan of Action for FAO, other than numerous preparatory meetings for the three Working Groups.  There was also a process of close coordination with the G-77 Chapter in Vienna on the issue of FAO-IAEA collaboration.  The G-77 & China Chapters in both Rome and Vienna were able to take a coordinated stance on this issue to ensure that vital interests of the developing countries are safeguarded.

During 2008, there was also a “High Level Conference on World Food Security:  The Challenges of Climate Change and Bio-energy” at FAO Headquarters, which was attended by no less than forty Heads of State and Government.  The G-77 & China, despite its preoccupation with the work on the reforms process, was able to devote time to work with the rest of the membership in agreeing on a Declaration as an outcome of this High Level Conference.  I thank  Mr. Ibrahim Abu Atileh from Jordan for chairing the Open Ended Contact Group for the Draft Declaration, and indeed all of you, for successfully negotiating the draft declaration.  There were also announcements of pledges, from both Multilateral and bilateral donors, to the tune of 22 Billion Dollars for alleviating poverty and hunger from the world, but unfortunately the status of most of the pledges remains uncertain to date.    

During 2008, we also saw all Chapters of G-77 & China converging at Rome for a rather unexpected meeting put together by the G-77 & China in the middle of a busy year for all of us.  All G-77 & China Chapters attended the meeting chaired by the His Excellency the Ambassador of Antigua & Barbados.  The G-77 & China Chapter was happy to provide the necessary organizational support in this respect.

Excellencies, 

I am forever in your debt for reposing confidence in Pakistan to lead G-77 & China during the hectic year 2008.  If G-77 & China was able to achieve any thing, it was because of your individual and collective efforts, and I thank you all for that.  If at any point in time, we lagged in not coming up coherently or effectively, the shortcoming is mine.

With these words, Excellencies, and with a great pleasure, and indeed lot of relief, I call on Ambassador Mario Arvelo of the Dominican Republic, to come forward and very graciously accept the Chair of G-77 & China for the year 2009.  I wish him and the new Vice Chair Jordan all the luck during the year 2009.  The leadership of G-77 & China is passing into very safe and capable hands.  I would remain at their beck and call for any thing that Pakistan, or I, in my own humble personal capacity can do to further their work during another busy year ahead of them.

Thank you Excellencies!  Ambassador Arvelo!  

